Minutes of Woore Parish Council Meeting
Monday 10th February 2020
Held at Woore Victory Hall
PRESENT:
Cllr M. Cowey (Chairman), Cllr A. Allison, Cllr H. Blake, Cllr M. Blake, Cllr M. Carter, Cllr K. Chell, Cllr K. Davies, Cllr A. Ford Cllr G. Irwin and Cllr J. Higgin.

IN ATTENDANCE:
Ms S. Tyson, Tree and Footpath Warden and Mr B. Morris, Clerk to the Council.

PUBLIC:
Anthony Gath, Chris Caldecott and one other member of the public attended the meeting.

19203 Apologies for absence.
There were no apologies as all Councillors were present.
19204 Declarations of Pecuniary Interests.
No Councillor declared a pecuniary interest.
19205 Open Forum – To last no longer than 15 minutes.
Chris Caldecott representing Woore Bowling Club spoke in relation to the later agenda item 19211 and the minutes of the previous meeting. He stated on behalf of Woore Bowling Club that they wanted the bowling green to be open for everybody and the second entrance was intended for anyone with mobility issues. Previously there were very steep steps which were not that safe. The new steps will be less steep and much safer. He stated that there was insufficient room for a ramp in the new design. He also stated that the second entrance would also provide an alternative means of escape should there be a fire by the main entrance or other hazard. The second entrance was no use unless they crossed St Leonards Play Area. He referred to the previous minutes where the Parish Council resolved to deny access through the play area on the following grounds; increase in the number of cars parking by the play area reducing visibility in relation to the play area and impacting on children’s safety in relation to road safety; the ground through the play area is grassed, provides a safe surface to support ball games and general play for small children. The fact that there are ball games played in this space could potentially impact on the safety of disabled persons crossing the area. It was also considered that the developers had failed in their duty to provide access for disabled persons in the new design access. Mr Caldecott argued that St Leonards Play Area was Public Open Space and access across there cannot be denied. He asked that Councillors review their decision. Cllr Carter asked why the developer had not put in disabled access in keeping the requirements under Equality Act because this should have been provided. The other member of the public who attended the meeting but did not wish to be identified replied that the development of the new housing properties was separate to the Bowling Club. The “save the bowling club campaign” had been gifted the bowling green and use of the car park in good will. It was not a development to the bowling green. Access was developed in coordination with the developer as a matter of good will. He stated that the Bowling Club intended to access the second entrance across St Leonards Play Area. Cllr Carter then pointed out that if they lost a car parking space the disabled access could be provided from the car park by having a ramp that doubled back on itself. Cllr Allison stated that the provision of new steps was a change in provision and should be compliant with current disability legislation. The Bowls Club representatives insisted that their intent was that disabled access to the second entrance would be across St Leonards Play Area. The Tree and Path Warden clarified the position in relation to St Leonards Play Area, whilst it is Public Open Space there is no Public Right of Way across it, the Public Right of Way goes by a different route. The Chairman then stated that under Standing Orders a decision could not be reversed within 6 months except by a notice from 2 councillors being presented to the council.
Anthony Gath then raised concern regarding a pothole on Audlem Road. The chairman then said that Shropshire Council has now appointed a consultant to inform them how to fix potholes costing £130,000 over 6 months. Shropshire will only fill potholes if they are greater than 2 inches deep.
Cllr Irwin advised that former Councillor Julia Mitchell who has been appointed High Sheriff of Staffordshire for 2020/21 and a letter of congratulations should be sent from the Parish Council.
The Chairman informed members that there was a fire at Northwood, fortunately no one was injured. He wanted to highlight the fact that the Fire Service will assess your home for fire risk, check alarms and suggest improvements. Cllr Allison suggested that the Parish could extend this information to older residents and it is something that we should put in the newsletter.

19206 To approve and sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on 9th December 2019.
It was resolved to approve the minutes, with those councillors who were not at that meeting abstaining.
19207 Matters Arising
The Chairman mentioned help for tidying up the beds and there is an item later on the agenda discussing the Lengthsman. It was also requested that the clerk chase Shropshire in relation to their response on the ownership of the streetlights in the parish.
19208 Representatives’ Reports
To receive reports concerning the following matters:

(a) Victory Hall – Cllr H. Blake
Cllr H. Blake reported that the Victory Hall had entered the Village Hall competition. The Chairman reported that the next coffee morning was next Friday and asked Councillors to attend if possible.

(b) Movable and Stationary Vehicle Activated Signs – Cllr M. Blake 
Cllr M. Blake reported that there were thousands of cars exceeding the speed limit. “Further analysis of the data shows 4.79% of 42,236 vehicles exceeded the speed limit by 6mph (36 mph) or more, i.e. 2,023 vehicles, added to the 5,684 vehicles advised for previous periods this makes a total of 7,707 vehicles since the 22nd October 2019 travelling at prosecutable speeds in the parish. 
As previously requested it would be helpful if you could advise if there have been (or will be) any proceedings over this period.
Unfortunately, Road Safety Data still seems to be a low priority for Shropshire CC as they have still not provided data for the VAS’s installed by them.”
He had started sending data direct to David Perridge at the Safer Roads Partnership as data sent as before was being returned and despite e-mailing D. Perridge advising of this had not had a reply. He also reported that the hinge to the MVAS had been damaged and he was working on getting it fixed. We have a Parish Open Meeting in April and the clerk was asked to invite the Safer Roads Partnership and the Police and Crime Commissioner.

(c) Tree and Path Warden – Ms S. Tyson
It was reported that there was no news as the paths were under water. Clearing of paths was still to be done. She wasn’t aware of any fallen trees in the parish, although there was one just outside. There are still problems with dog fouling throughout the parish, including the Parish Council land on the Newcastle Road as well as the Cricket Pitch. A sign was put up on the land on the Newcastle Road but was removed by someone almost immediately. Signs are required and will be investigated from the NFU initially.

(d) Shropshire – Councillor Mr R Aldcroft
Cllr Aldcroft was unable to attend the meeting. The Chairman reported that Councillor Aldcroft was still trying to arrange the meeting with the Planning Department, but it was proving very difficult and may have to be escalated. The Local Joint Council Meeting for Market Drayton had been curtailed. This needs to be reinstated.


19209 PLANNING
To consider and, if appropriate, to resolve on a response to the following planning applications:

1. Erection of two-storey extension to rear to include balcony together with remodelling of existing dwelling plus further alterations and extension to front elevation 20/00052/FUL dated 10th January 2020 at Park Farm, Woore, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 4HX.
The Chairman reported that this application had previously be supported in 2017 but had now lapsed and was being resubmitted with some small amendments. His recommendation was that Woore Parish Council supports the application subject to consultee comments and that development was now subject to a Community Infrastructure Levy and that Shropshire Council be asked to confirm this will be applied. It was unanimously resolved to agree this recommendation.

1. Erection of an extension to an existing cattle building 20/00148/FUL dated 17th January 2020 at New Farm, London Road, Knighton, Market Drayton, Shropshire
It was unanimously resolved that Woore Parish Council support the application subject to consultee comments.


19210 HS2
(1) To receive an update from the Chairman.
The Chairman reported that we are still awaiting the Governments decision on whether it will proceed which is expected tomorrow. He has had a meeting with Andy Moreton and been taken through the road mitigations. Andy is still trying to arrange a meeting with HS2. Cllr Chell obtained an email on a HS2 Tunnelling Presentation to be held at Whitmore Village Hall on 20/2/20, two sessions one at 15:00 to 16:30 and the second 18:00 to 19:30. Several members indicated their willingness to attend and it is the tunnelling that will generate a lot of the road traffic. It was agreed the PC would book 6 places at each session
(2) To receive an update from the Vice Chairman
The Vice Chairman reported that the team were working on the petition and how it should be displayed. There is concern that any assurances we get may not be worth the paper they are written on. Also if the announcement is to go ahead then the petition stage could be scrapped.

[bookmark: _Hlk24546636]19211 WOORE BOWLING CLUB
To receive an update on the development.

Reference was made to the open forum discussions. It was reaffirmed that there was no public right of way across the play area. The play area is Public Open Space. No councillors expressed a wish to submit a notice to reconsider the decision.

19212 ROSPA REPORT AND REPAIRS TO PLAYGROUND EQUIPMENT
To receive an update from the clerk on options for carrying out the repairs.
The clerk reported that the company who had carried out the report did not do playground maintenance. He had identified a number of companies who could be approached to carry out maintenance and he would seek quotes. It was also suggested that the clerk speak to the Chairman (Len Sambrook) at Childs Ercall Parish Council.

19213 LAND AT NEWCASTLE ROAD
To receive an update from the Chairman.
The Chairman reported that the site had been pegged out. Clearing out was required and it needs to be properly fenced off and gullies cleaned out. There is interest in the use of the site, but the community needs to decide its future use and we will use the Open Parish Meeting to accomplish that.

19214 VE DAY 75
To decide whether the Parish Council wants to commemorate the 75th Anniversary of VE Day.
The Chairman reported that he had spoken to a representative of the Church PCC and also wanted to find out if the Victory Hall had any plans. It was agreed that we should do something and that Cllr Chell will come back to the next meeting with proposals.

19215 WOORE VILLAGE AWARDS
To receive an update from Councillors Chell and Higgin. 
The clerk reported that he had updated the awards template and there was one for under 18’s and one for over 18’s and had sent these to Cllrs Chell and Higgin. The Councillors would now finalise these and issue them across the parish.

19216 FURTHER WORK TO ST LEONARDS PLAY AREA
To receive an update from Councillors Chell.
Cllr Chell reported that the first stage had been completed, the damaged tree had been removed and the stump ground out. All the overgrown area of ivy and small trees had been removed and the site was looking much cleaner. There is a second stage and Councillors unanimously resolved to approve a budget of up to £1,500 to carry out this work. Cllr M Blake requested the clerk to obtain a quotation for additional fencing in both timber and metal arriss, which was supported by other Councillors.


19217 PARISH MEETING DATES
To revise Parish Meeting dates for 2020.
The original date proposed for April was Easter Monday. It was agreed to move this to 20th April. The clerk will contact the Victory Hall to advise of the change. The date for May was discussed but no decision made at this point. It will be reconsidered at the next meeting.


19218 PARISH LENGTHSMAN
To receive an update on the availability of the Lengthsman for 2020 and agree a way forward.
The clerk read out an email from the current Lengthsman, Richard White, who has informed the Council that he has very limited availability for 2020. It was agreed that the clerk would advertise for a Lengthsman in conjunction with Cllr Davies.

19219 RURAL BUS SERVICE
To agree representation on the Rural Bus Service project.
After discussion around previous attempts to provide transport that had not been very well supported, it was concluded that due to the lack of interest locally there was little point in providing representation.

19220 COUNCILLORS EMAILS
To receive an update from the clerk.
The clerk reported that a number of accounts were full or nearly full. It is important that Councillors keep on top of their emails as this is the main means of communication. Once inboxes get full then emails sent to Everybody@wooreparishcouncil.org are rejected, so the senders get an undeliverable message and the recipient does not receive the message.

Councillors Irwin and Chell left the meeting at this point.

19221 CLERK’S REPORTS
To receive a report from the Clerk about the progress of resolutions from previous meetings.

Spring Bank House Audlem Road. Shropshire have now confirmed that the technician has visited the site and found nothing in need of immediate attention. They will keep the site under review.
Flooding issues throughout the parish have been reported to Shropshire Council.
The resident who contacted the Parish Council in relation poor mobile coverage within the area has been contacted and pointed in the direction of Shropshire Council. They have since responded to say that it is up to the mobile phone companies to improve service.
The planters have now been collected in by Westholme and replaced with winter bulbs. The invoice is later on the agenda.

[bookmark: _GoBack]We discussed an e-mail received from N. Speakman in relation to the Parish Council not wishing to purchase the car park by the Bowls Club. There was no gift of the car park offered to the Parish Council and that as stated earlier the development is separate to the bowls club that no allowances should be made so far as CIL payments are concerned and the Clerk should write to Shropshire Council in those terms. It was also reported that an opening had been created in the hedge from the Bowls Club onto the public footpath and this would be investigated.

HS2: David Walker was contacted to ensure we don’t miss the revised date for petition meeting.

Parish Council Budget And Balances
The precept was set at £30,727, unchanged from last year. This was notified to Shropshire Council at the beginning of January.

Finance and Balances
A VAT claim for £1,366 has been made and received. Another will be made before the end of March 2020.
Current bank balance is £58,794. Before February payments.
Recreation Fund £11,436
CIL Fund £16,611
General Balance £30,747
Anticipated bank balance at 31/3/20 is £57,000.

19222 PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS
It was unanimously resolved to approve the following cheques for payment:

	1.
	B. M. Morris (December & January)
	

	
	i Salary (net of income tax of £190.74) 
	£762.96

	
	ii Expenses
	£64.66 

	
	iii Mileage (net of income tax of £2.32)
	£35.38

	
	Iv Sundry
	£44.76

	
	TOTAL
	£907.76

	2.
	HMRC
	£193.06

	3.
	Westholme Nurseries (Planters)
	£300.00

	4.
	Tony Seabridge (St Leonards Play Area)
	£1,758.00




19223 CLERK’S CORRESPONDENCE
The clerk confirmed that all the correspondence for the period from 2nd December 2019 to 3rd February 2020 had been forwarded to Councillors.
The meeting closed at 9:50pm.
DATE OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
March 9th (both @ 7.30pm) 



Signed………………………………………..(Chair)
Dated 9th March 2020
19095

